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17th July 2015


Dear Ms Chivers
NEW PLANNING APPLICATION REF   2015/2575/P – sole use office, 32 Jamestown Road

I am writing on behalf of the Directors of the Iceworks Management Company with objections and concerns.                             
1.  Previous Consented Application Background - The Council approved the mixed use (residential and office) scheme, application 2013/8265/P in August 2014. The applicant went to great length to espouse the benefits to the Council of the residential element within the London and the local policies housing frameworks and the need to create 2 additional floors to respond to Camden’s housing need whilst, they said, providing increased office space in what was essentially the existing building framework.  The newly created 4th Floor was to be mixed use and the highest new 5th floor was to be all dwellings with the remaining floors- all offices.
The Officer’s report concluded that ‘The creation of additional high quality employment space and residential units is welcomed and will help support the borough’s economy and will provide much needed homes’.   The Council, in good faith, consented to this mixed use scheme and to the creation of the additional two floors, which the developer stated clearly would accommodate the 9 residential units for the benefit of the area. The residential units were specifically planned only at the 2 highest levels presumably to bring in the highest Return on Investment for the developer.  
2.  New Full Application 2015/2575/P
There is no explanation given in the Planning Statement Addendum submitted why the Applicant wants to revert back to sole office use, merely than, 1.9 ‘It is considered that a solely commercial proposal is of greater simplicity in terms of the build and management of the project and responds to the concerns raised by Members at the Development Control Committee in respect of transport impacts from residential deliveries and servicing of the nine residential dwellings. The proposals also increase the quantum of and enhance the quality of office accommodation to contribute to the borough’s employment stock’.  However, consent had already been given for office space increase, 383sq m, within the former mixed use proposals which the Council was satisfied with.  The quality of the proposed office accommodation was never in question and community objections had been largely about business deliveries not the residential deliveries.  
In 5.2 it is stated that ‘In respect of the residential units approved as part of the 2014 application, the dwellings have not been constructed and so there is no loss of housing in real terms delivered on site’.  This is somewhat disingenuous – the dwellings were approved to meet housing targets and were surely a genuine deliverable intention to increase housing stock and would expect them to be built in the 2 new top floors approved? 
As with the previous application, the solar panels and plant will sit on top of the proposed top 5th floor roof.   It appears there are also proposals to reconfigure/enlarge the plant area on top of that 5th storey roof which may impact further on the amenity of the Icework, Gilbey House, the Holiday Inn, other addresses on Jamestown Road and the Henson at 30 Oval Road but no new technical surveys have been done.  Drawings submitted do appear to show the new roof height and plant and solar panels some several metres higher than the roof height of the Iceworks and at an even greater above the Holiday Inn. The one CGI picture submitted appears deficient in that it takes only one view and does not show the potential impact on residential buildings opposite or other views in the public domain.
Daylight and Sunlight- Under the previous application a loss of light due to the height was recorded on some residential units across the canal, at properties on Jamestown Road including some Gilbey House flats facing east into the Iceworks.   Although the Iceworks apartments are said to be unaffected any such loss of light and sky to private residences in the area is unacceptable.  It appears that no further technical light impact tests have been undertaken since 2013 as the developer thinks it would create unnecessary additional work for them and a demand on time and resources and that the Planning Officer should adopt a pragmatic approach and consider the scheme to be BRE compliant. We urge the developer and officers to do further technical checks on the impact on surrounding properties. 
Council Notification Letters - It is unclear whether the Council has sent those occupiers affected by the proposals, and named above, consultation notices. The increasing creeping height of buildings and the impact in this important canal side setting is of as much concern as it was under the previous application.   

Gross Internal Space (GIA)  Space – under the new application (sqm)
8,174 Total GIA  proposed if the top 2 floors are used solely for offices.
6,726 Total GIA is the existing office space (prior to the previous application being given consent)
Therefore there is 1,448 sq m proposed uplift in office space – a huge increase  of space in one building and would make this too massive and too dense an office building for the location on Jamestown Road. We ask that the Council’s core strategy on managing growth and intensification to be applied rigorously.  Refurbishment within the existing building framework for employment is an ideal scale.
Even if the proposed 5th floor was removed ie 610sq m this would this would still leave 7,565 of space ie an uplift of 839sqm or an increase of 12.5%  This is still a huge increase in B1 office provision in Camden Town and would realise a good rate of return for the developer over time. Equally there would be massive savings for the developer in high end apartment building costs and separate in house facilities and the on-going residential management charges. 
Buildings and their usage should be of an appropriate scale and massing within a highly constrained space on an extremely busy Jamestown Road with its mix of residential, retail and offices premises.  Reducing the volume and mass would also further respond to the objections and concerns previously raised by residents and councillors about the servicing and deliveries on site which the applicant says they wish to further address in their application. 

As there is no dwelling element removing the top floors from the equation would clearly further the applicant’s desire to ‘simplify’ the build and further reduce their future management costs.
The previously consented residential purpose for the new top 2 floors has been removed even though the Planning Officer’s previous report stated that Housing is a priority land use and consent was given within the residential mix for only 33% 2 bed flats when the requirement is usually 40% so extra flexibility was afforded to the applicant to accommodate the much needed housing element within the top two stories.  Although the housing units space totalled 982 square meters, just 18 short of the required area for affordable housing, again there was some flexibility given and no requirement for the proposed housing element to be altered to accommodate 10 units.  There appears to be no doubt then that consideration and consent had been given on the basis of the inclusion of the much needed deliverable dwellings to be contained in these upper two floors and this is not now the case.   The two applications set out two totally different outcomes and benefits for all parties concerned resulting in loss of housing stock in the borough to meet Council targets. 
Employment 

Under the consented scheme it was claimed that 32 new jobs (presumably f/t jobs) would be created with the uplift of 383sqm GIA and this had been approved as acceptable for this use at this location.  Using the applicant’s formula (383sqm = 32 jobs)...

The site had latterly been underused, however, If the existing building GIA 6,726 sqm framework was refurbished this alone has a potential for 562 employees which would be of huge economic benefit. 
People and Noise Impact - The new scheme, however, proposes GIA 8,174 sqm office space ie. potential for 683 employees coming and going, an uplift of 121 people on site.  This assumes that these are f/t but the number of people would obviously increase if job sharing for example. The number of people coming to and from and using all the terraces during weekdays and weekends immediately next door to a residential block and intensification of people to site on Jamestown Road and the area which would impact negatively on noise to immediate local area, neighbours and local street amenity.  Iceworks residents and other residents already suffer from much noise and music by people and visitors in the lock area bouncing around the surrounding buildings and causing a nuisance.  No doubt councillors will already be aware of this.
Neither is there any indication other than providing ‘flexible work units’ what the offices might be used for or the restrictions in hours. The potential increase in noise by such an influx of workers coming and going from site, and during occupation day/night and on their use of the lower and upper terraces impacting potentially negatively on local residents would be unacceptable. 
Transport

The application says that over the course of a 12 hour day (7.00 – 19.00) the previous scheme would generate 1843 trips (two way) by underground and mainline rail. The current scheme is likely to generate 2014 two way trips resulting in an increase of 171 two way trips.
Footfall – the above figures represents a 10% two way increase on Jamestown Road and is not insignificant as the report suggests as this will mean an extra 342 person single trips walking to and from the tube or underground every day up to and onto Jamestown Road to Bewlay House.  In addition, leaving the site for lunch breaks alone will mean that this is potentially doubled to 648 person single trips every day ie 20% increase coming and going from the site. 

A reduction in the amount of office space proposed would therefore help somewhat to reduce the footfall a little on these extremely busy streets and pavements, particularly at the Camden High Street end crossroad with Jamestown Road leading to the development site and the Iceworks.
On street deliveries and servicing – no change, on street still proposed. An additional 4 vehicles per day is deemed by the applicant not to have a significant adverse impact even though the types and number of businesses is still an unknown and therefore deliveries and servicing could be much more.  This issue was objected to by some residents last time and off site provision was called for as high sided vehicles cause problems for the safety of residents and other pedestrians crossing the road and other users. Jamestown Road is highly congested. The issue of the servicing and deliveries to the additional shops at Camden High Street end of Jamestown Road have already created a critical point at the junction with Arlington Road causing traffic to back up as far as Oval Road frequently. There are still two large retails units at the Arlington Road/ Jamestown Road junction and one vacant unit below The Glass Building which will  increase deliveries on the road and make matters even worse once occupied.  On the contrary the proposals could significantly impact on the existing community and safety.  Residents would need firm restrictions on delivery hours.
Under the previous application the Canal and River Trust said ‘The towpath through this area is particularly busy with pedestrians with a fairly restricted towpath width and we would like to see roads such as Jamestown Road enhanced to create a more attractive alternative route for cyclists than the towpath’.  Residents would be interested to learn what improvements will be made to improve road and pavement safety, safety for users of the proposed increase 102 cycle racks and additional footfall on the towpath and along Jamestown Road.  
Party Wall - The existing development site facade extends out approx 9cm at certain floor levels against the Iceworks building which abuts it and we would object to any proposal to further extend outwards on amenity grounds and would seek written confirmation from the developer and Planning Officer that any works will not alter the existing rear vertical wall arrangements at all floors at the Iceworks. Any building work affecting the upper floors where it is the intention to set back should not be approved if there is to be any alteration to existing amenity, privacy and security for Iceworks residents. 

Given previous objections,

Sole office refurbishment within the existing framework, as argued last year, would meet Camden’s employment strategy.  Clever refurbishment would still increase GIA. 

An appropriately scaled back building for sole B1 office use would be acceptable and have positive impact as follows: 

The height would be in keeping with the canal side conservation area around the Lock area, this stretch of buildings and the skyline alignment.

No loss of amenity to residents and other business users and visitors to the area.

The build and management would be simplified further which is what the developer says they want. Massive savings would be made by the developer on the residential build costs and huge reductions in on-going residential facility management charges over the short, medium and long terms.

The applicant in their previous application 7.7 stated that ‘It is considered for the reasons outlined in the Planning Statement that the proposed development for the residential and additional and enhanced employment floor space will bring many benefits which are considered to outweigh the impact of increasing the height of the existing building. 
It is clear that these new proposals do not confer the same combined community benefits that were offered when the consent was given to build and use the top 2 additional storeys for residential units in a mixed use development.  We therefore urge Councillors to reject the application as it appears that the developer does not want to deliver the essential housing provision but merely seeks to retain all the benefits. This could set a precedent.  We would respectfully ask that the Councillors reject the application to use the building mass, scale and height approved under the previous application to be now used for sole office use for the reasons given since refurbishing the space within the existing building framework would still enhance hugely the employment and office building strategies and economic objectives for Camden Town.  
Yours sincerely,

Elaine Mattison

Chair of the Iceworks Management Co.
